	MINUTES OF A MEETING OF

CHADDESLEY CORBETT PARISH COUNCIL

Held on Monday 1 September 2008
at Chaddesley Corbett Village Hall

at 7.30 p.m.
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Present: Chairman, Cllr J Swift, Cllrs K Bartlett,  S Williams, M Bird, G Vernon, D Thomas, R Pugh, M Walford, Mrs P Pardoe, Clerk Mrs Y Scriven.   
The meeting was attended by the CSO Officer who reported on a recent burglary at Church View and that a car at the petrol station had been vandalised.  PACT pre-paid returned postcards had been distributed to local shops and a supply was left with the clerk.  The response so far had been disappointing.   An accident today at Redcross was discussed and whilst one person had been seriously hurt, there were no fatalities. This is considered to be an accident black spot because cars are allowed to overtake on this stretch of the road.   A restriction on speed or overtaking had previously been refused by Highways.   The Parish Council asked for support from the police.
1.
 APOLOGIES:    Cllrs Mrs J Fox, L Stockford.
2.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST: None.
The meeting was adjourned for Public Question Time:   None.
The meeting was re-opened.

3
MINUTES OF A MEETING held on 1 July 2008 were approved with one amendment and signed by the Chairman.   The Minutes of the Planning Meeting held on 1 July 2008 were formally accepted.
4.
PROGRESS REPORTS
4.1
The clerk had submitted a written report, which is summarised below:
· Computer Training Course – sponsored by the Parish Council would start on 25 September for 10 weeks.   6 places already booked.

· Tandy’s Lane, Harvington – road sweeper did eventually turn up.  More frequent visits were required.

· Red Cross Grant- is available for local communities to rebuild community networks affected by last years flooding.

· Footpaths Scheme – complaint being investigated by Worcestershire County Council regarding footpath at rear of Malvern View.

· Severn Trent Sewerage Treatment Plant, Fox Lane – agreed that ditches needed to be cleared – difficulty establishing who were the owners of the land.

· BT Payphones  - Consultation on proposed removal of phone box in Harvington.  Parish Council would resist any attempt to further reduce facilities in rural areas.

· Annual Pay Review – Pay claim had not been settled.  Talks to take place.

· Commission for Rural Communities – 10th report on ‘State of the Countryside 2008’ had been issued and is available on web site at http://www.ruralcommunities.gov.uk/
· Freedom of Information Act -  Request received to view financial accounts.
· Horse Chestnut Tree – St Cassians Churchyard – A report had been prepared which indicated that the tree was safe.  Regular annual inspections should take place.

· Elm Place, Harvington – A small low fence around the service road needed repair and the clerk had obtained a quote, and funding from the County Council for this work to be carried out.
· Public Footpaths and Bridleways Sign – Nield House Farm, Harvington –  reported broken.  A replacement would be fitted.

· Plasterer Sign at Mustow Green  - had now been removed.

· Wyre Forest Matters – Big Tidy Up: - It was not considered necessary for our Parish.

· Worcs CALC AGM – 9 October – Cllr M Walford and the Clerk to attend.
5.
CONSULTATION DOCUMENTS

5.1
Rural Developments Programme – Money for Community Projects – It had been agreed that Cllr D Thomas would attend meeting on 19 September at 9.30-4.00 at Bank House Hotel, Bransford.
5.2
Parish Forum Meeting – 21 October at 6.00 p.m. Duke House Kidderminster.  Cllr M Bird would attend with the Clerk.  Cllr S Williams would Chair the meeting.

5.3
Bromsgrove Town Centre Area Action Plan – Consultation -  Cllr M Bird would respond.

5.4
Wyre Forest Rural Economic Strategy – Consultation: - Cllr J Swift would respond.
6.
BUS SERVICE

A small Working Group had studied the implications of the reduced bus service through Briar Hill, Woodrow and Harvington and its effect on some residents.   A questionnaire had been prepared and circulated to those thought to be affected by the loss of the regular service and 21 replies had been received.  There appeared to be a demand for additional services.  Since carrying out the survey an extra bus at 11.01 from the Talbot and a return at 14.36 from Kidderminster had been introduced.   The Working Group had requested a meeting with the County Council to see if a further two buses could be added to the Monday-Friday service at 10.00-10.15 a.m. returning around 11-12.00 noon from Kidderminster, and at 10.00 a.m. returned 12.00-1.00 p.m. on a Saturday.   Further consideration was needed as a result of the potential closure of Harvington Post Office because pensioners would need to travel to Chaddesley Corbett for their pension.
7.
EDUCATION FOUNDATION TRUST DEED:  Cllrs had been provided with a copy.  New appointments would take place in May 2009.  The Chairman asked for nominations for these appointments at the next meeting.

8.
CHADDESLEY CORBETT FOOTBALL CLUB:  The Football club had been in existence for over 100 years but was struggling to survive due to lack of funds.  It was agreed to make a donation of £500 to the Club and to recommend they raise funds by applying for available grants.
9.
PROPOSED POST OFFICE CLOSURES

Cllr G Vernon reported that the Consultation Period had started and Chaddesley Corbett Post Office would be retained.  Harvington Post Office was scheduled for closure and this had been discussed with Stone Parish Council, who would make a formal protest, but would not appeal. Cllr Vernon thanked everyone for their help over the last few months whilst he had been preparing for a possible appeal.   It was noted that further reviews would take place every 3-4 years.
10.
HARVINGTON HALL LANE – TRAFFIC CENSUS:  This had been received and indicated around 160 vehicles a day.  Whilst this was not high, it was significant in view of the nature of the lanes.  The survey had been forwarded to residents and their response was awaited.
11.
REVIEW OF BURIAL FEES

It was formally agreed to revise the fees for burials with immediate effect.  The new rates would be:


Exclusive Rights – Resident


£200

Payable at first burial



Exclusive Rights – Previous Resident
£260



Exclusive Rights – Non Resident

£400  



Internment – Resident


£185



Internment – Non Resident


£220



Cremated Remains – Resident

£  60



Cremated Remains – Previous Resident
£100



Cremated Remains – Non Resident

£130



Headstone




£100



The fees for the vicar and sexton would be increased accordingly.

12.
PROPOSED CAR PARK


A meeting had been held with Batham’s Brewery and D & P Holt agents for King Henry VIII Trust who own the Swan Public House.   A frank and open discussion took place and  Indications were that some form of agreement could be reached. It was proposed that a plan should be drawn up by the Parish Council indicating access requirements and parking positions, bearing in mind the views of both parties.  A further meeting would then be arranged .   The Parish Council agreed to this course of action.
13.
MARGARET DELABARE CHARITY:  The accounts had been received and were noted.
14.
LAND AT THE REAR OF THE HEMMINGWAY:  The possibility of using the land as a community orchard/breathing space had been discussed by the Working Group.  Volunteers would be required to manage, fund and work on the project and it was agreed that a notice should be placed in the Parish Magazine to gauge the level of support for the project.  In the meantime, the Friends of the Village Association, acting on our behalf,  had been invited to put the case to the Worcester Diocese to see if they would reconsider their refusal to sell the land or provide a longer term lease.
15.
REPORTS FROM CLLRS REPRESENTING OUTSIDE BODIES
15.1
Village Hall:  A meeting had been held in August and the Hall would be closed for 2 weeks for cleaning and maintenance.  A fund raising event would be held on 10 October.  Modifications to the heating system were required and a quotation had been obtained.  The Treasurer had been asked to seek funding for this work.
15.2
Chaddesley Corbett First Endowed School:  Nothing further to report.
15.3
Charity Trusts: Nothing to report.
15.4
Wyre Forest Area CALC:  Meeting 4 September.
15.5
Police Community Engagement Group:  Cllr M Bird had attended a meeting of the new Consultative Group.  PACT was very active in Urban areas.

16.
CHAIRMAN’S REPORT

The Chairman reported that he had accepted an invitation be a Parish Council representative on the Ethics and Standards Committee of Wyre Forest.
17.
WORCESTERSHIRE COUNTY ASSOCIATION OF LOCAL COUNCILS

Newsletter had been previously circulated.


Annual General Meeting would be held at County Hall on 9 October at 7.00 p.m.


A Legal Briefing Note on Indemnities for Members and Officers had been received further clarification was required.
18.
LENGTHSMAN SCHEME


The clerk had submitted a written report following attendance at a meeting at County Hall regarding funding, which was noted.   Cllr G Vernon reported that the Lengthsman was currently incapacitated and had therefore only completed 16 hours of work during the month of August.  This covered work in Fox Lane and the function with the A448, A448 Brockencote, A450 Harvington, The Holloway and Tandy’s Lane.
20.
Financial Report
20.1
The Clerk reported on the Closure of the Audit.  An unqualified audit opinion had been received.

20.2
The Bank Reconciliation for the quarter ended 30 June 2008 had been circulated and was agreed.
20.3
A schedule of payments and receipts had been circulated and was approved.  


Payments 
	
	
	Amount
	VAT
	Total

	Worcestershire County Council
	Computer Course Room Hire
	220.00
	
	220.00

	W Waldron
	Lengthsman Scheme –July/August
	550.00
	
	550.00

	YES Computers
	Web-domain
	60.00
	10.50
	70.50

	Clement Keys
	Audit Fee
	285.00
	49.88
	334.88

	Dudley Print
	Annual Report and leaflets
	633.00
	110.78
	743.78

	Chaddesley Village Hall
	Room Hire
	51.00
	
	51.00

	Worcs CALC
	Accounting Manual
	10.00
	
	10.00

	G M Pardoe
	Ditching Work
	485.00
	84.87
	569.87

	Humberts
	Allotment Rent
	175.00
	
	175.00

	Y L Scriven
	Clerk’s Quarterly Salary
	1104.16
	
	1104.16

	HMRC
	PAYE
	278.32
	
	278.32

	
	
	3,851.48
	256.03
	£4107.51

	Receipts
	
	
	
	

	Worcestershire County Council
	P3 Scheme
	1500.00
	
	1500.00

	Worcestershire County Council
	Lengthsman Scheme
	555.50
	
	555.50

	Burial Fees
	D34
	243.00
	
	243.00

	Allotment Rents
	
	310.00
	
	310.00

	
	
	2,608.50
	
	2,608.50


21.
NEW HIGHWAY ISSUES

Lorry diversion signs for Tandy’s Lane needed to be removed.

20.
ITEMS FOR NEXT MEETING: Next meeting Monday 6 October 2008/
4
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